


Don Herriott

President and General Manager





October 31, 2000

The Honorable Jim Hodges

Office of the Governor

P.O. Box 11829

Columbia, SC  29211



Dear Governor Hodges:

The attached interim report from the Workforce Education Task Force is submitted to you and the General Assembly as prescribed in your Executive Order Number 2000-17.  The task force work is in the early stages and is thus unable to recommend any specific actions at this time.  However, based on preliminary assessments, we anticipate that significant funding will be needed in 2002 for implementation of task force recommendations.  If by January the task force has reached any conclusions that should be considered during the 2001 legislative session, an additional interim report will be issued.

The interim report outlines some preliminary findings, the workplan and directional statements regarding potential recommendations.  Any addition input from you would be most welcome.

On behalf of the task force, we thank you for your leadership in this area and the opportunity to serve.

Sincerely,

Don Herriott

Chair, Governor’s Workforce Education Task Force

Governor Hodges Workforce Education Task Force

Chair’s Interim Report to the Governor and General Assembly

October 31, 2000

Pursuant to Executive Order No 2000-17

Background

A May 31st Executive Order, 2000-17, formed a task force of state wide legislative, educational and business leaders to assess current workforce education: initiatives, best practices, workforce demands, effective activities and barriers.  Additionally, the task force charge is to recommend actions to better prepare students for the workforce or post-secondary education.  A list of current task force members is provided at the end of this report.

Current Status
A total of three task force meetings have been held to date.  The task force is in the early stages of establishing direction, work plans and data gathering.  Data gathering has included a wide variety of written materials, presentations on the State's current workforce development programs and a presentation by the co-author of the Hudson Institute’s Workforce 2020.  Dialogue has begun on problems, issues, solutions, best practices, and barriers. Various workforce demand and supply models are being discussed. 

Task Force work plan outline

The task force will remain in a data-gathering mode for several more months.  Experts with knowledge and experience in other states and international educational systems will be consulted, along with state experts to explore system concepts and best practices.  The data analysis phase will be supplemented by specific research and will begin first quarter 2001.   During this phase the task force will be broken into subgroups to allow for necessary in-depth work to be done more effectively.  An agreed upon workforce demand and educational supply model will align the direction of the subgroups.  By summer, these subgroups will have formed initial conclusions and the work to integrate and prioritize task force recommendations will begin.  Significant work will be devoted to implementation issues and recommended approaches.  Sometime during the analysis, integration and implementation planning from an outside firm with experience in educational reform may be needed to ensure that a comprehensive yet practical set of recommendations is professionally developed.  The final report will be presented to the Governor and General Assembly by October 1, 2001.

Current observations 

A foundational workforce education act was established in 1994 with the passage of the School to Work Transition Act.  This Act establishes a framework for effective and even progressive workforce development initiatives that remains relevant.   The envisioned outcomes are even more critical issues today than they were six years ago due to the continuing development of a global economy.  However, the Act implementation has seen mixed success.  It is not comprehensively implemented and systemic issues exist.  For example, often tech prep and school-to-work are considered separate issues; however, both are specified in the Act.  Less visible are apprenticeships, internships, etc. called for by the Act.  In a June report to the State Department of Education, "Evaluating the Effectiveness of the Tech Prep Consortia", the conclusion summarized that we have a disjointed and fragmented system with tech prep failing to meet the intended rigor and low participation in other school-to-work programs.  

The clear lesson learned is that any educational reform not only requires good concepts and clear legislation, but that the hard work is in systematic implementation. 

The task force also acknowledges pockets of excellence and many fine examples of effective workforce education efforts throughout the state.  Certainly we can be proud of the many outstanding programs that exist in various schools, districts and communities, and we hope to find ways to leverage them statewide.   

Potential task force outcomes

It is premature to recommend specific actions, other than perhaps increase funding for school technology.  Three types of solutions/recommendations can be envisioned and are listed in both increasing impact and difficulty to implement: 

1. Fine tuning of existing programs with minor structural adjustments to existing organizations.   

2. Significant shift in structures, priorities, programs and accountabilities based upon a gap analysis of weaknesses of the current curriculum choices versus desired workforce education requirements.

3. A sweeping reform of existing implementations and enhancements to current workforce education legislation.

The majority of the committee members do not view the first potential outcome providing what the business community needs.  This approach, dubbed tinkering around the edges, is considered by some of the task force members as, at best, counterproductive since it provides a false sense of security and, at worst, as ignoring impending train wrecks simply because they lie several years in the future for the majority of the state.  It is likely that the task force recommendations will be for outcomes consistent with item 2 or somewhere in between 2 & 3. 

Current legislative actions

At this time, the only specific legislative action that can be forecast is to request implementation funding in the year 2002.  Of course, the need to increase school technology infrastructure and use is generally supported by Task Force members and transcends not just workforce education but, in fact, is critical to student achievement and quality teaching.  

If the Governor and General Assembly conclude that a significant change is required, then an implementation must provide clear leadership, effective management and staff, and funding for a full-time implementation group.  In order for the Task Force work to be immediately acted upon, we would anticipate $5-10 million of special funding to be put aside in the 2002 budget and funding for the implementation team provided for a period of 3-5 years.  Waiting until 2003 not only delays benefits, but worse, the loss of vision, momentum, and continuity increases the risk of a failed implementation effort.  

During 2001, prior to the task force conclusions, use of a professional outside firm to help with final analysis and construction of a rigorous approach for implementation is needed.  Hopefully, existing state funds can be redirected for these needs.  
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